
Minutes

Bear Lake Regional Commission

Garden City, UT
January 27, 2021
Those in attendance: 

Bradley Jensen - Board Chairman, Bear Lake County Commissioner


Sim Weston, Board Vice Chairman, Rich County Commissioner
Dan Fisher - City Council of Montpelier
Mike Leonhardt - Mayor of Garden City (via Phone)
Ken Brown - Rich County at Large
Mitch Poulsen - Executive Director- Bear Lake Regional Commission
Christy Jensen - Bear Lake Regional Commission

Tami Leonhardt - Director, Bear Lake CVB


Also attending: Kirk Rich, Idaho State Parks Manager


Debra Rich


Andrew Stokes, Idaho State Parks Ranger


Quincy Stokes


Rich County Commissioner Jonathan Lee
Excused:  Albert Johnson, Bear Lake County at Large

    Roy Bunderson, City Council of Bloomington

    Burdette Weston - Board Secretary, Mayor of Laketown 
                 Ron Jensen - Recreation
Chairman Sim Weston opened the January 27, 2021 meeting of the Bear Lake Regional Commission at 7:07 pm. Introductions were made to introduce the board and Parks personnel to the new Rich County Commissioner Jonathan Lee. 
Approval of Agenda
Commissioner Weston asked for an approval of the Agenda. The agenda was reviewed and approved.
· Brad Jensen motioned to approve the agenda. 
Dan Fisher seconded the motion. Motion carried.
Kirk Rich Idaho State Parks Manager- update
The campgrounds were closed early in the season and all monies were refunded due to the Covid-19 pandemic. This was an estimated loss of 8 to 10 thousand dollars. By mid-June, the Parks were open back up and the loss from the early closure was made up for by the end of that month. Making this the busiest June ever. July and August were also record-breaking months.  This is an estimated 20% increase in Park usage. Day use for September ended up being as busy as June. 
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Once opened for reservations the camping for next year reserved quickly so the Park is expecting another remarkably busy season for 2021. With lower precipitation this winter the water should be down some which should allow some on the beach parking for day use and will help with traffic backup. This will be implemented by upgrading and using one of the old access roads that is midway down North Beach. 
The first week in July there was a formal complaint filed by a Bear Lake resident about the lack of social distancing on the beach. Commissioner Vaughn Rasmussen responded with a letter of suggestions for the Parks to better comply with social distancing protocol. 
A meeting was held involving Health Department, Department of Parks, and other concerned political representatives, and it was decided that the usage would be cut by 20%. These new numbers were approximately 640 cars for North Beach. This number was usually met by 10:00 am. Some room was left for the season pass holders and other attendees with special circumstances. Fridays and Saturdays there was a second shift that opened around 3:00 pm. allowing for others to get into the park, as some early arrivers had left after finishing their day. Including East beach and the two shifts on North Beach there were approximately 1300 to 1400 cars on the busiest days. 
Social Distancing signage was put up around the restroom areas. Facemasks and hand sanitizer was used by park personnel. All efforts to create a safe environment for the public and staff were enforced as well as possible. 
In the last few months, the top 5 people in the Parks department have turned over, the Parks Director quit. The number two person, the Chief of operations was nearing retirement. They were also short one region manager. Susan Buxton was hired as the new director, she was previously the director for the department of Human Resources, formerly an attorney and had previously been on the Park board. She was assigned to work for the department of Parks two days a week and Human resources three days a week. She applied for CARES money shortly after her appointment and received some for Parking at Bear Lake State Parks. Choke Cherry parking lot, a 250-unit parking lot, was put in South of the existing day use area of East Beach. A kiosk and bathrooms facilities are still needed but this parking will eventually be able to double the capacity of East Beach. The possibility of more money coming available may be able to pave that parking lot this spring.
The State has decided on increasing Idaho Park entrance prices. This has not been approved by the board at this time, so more information will be coming on entrance fees before the start of the summer season. This increase in entrance fees will produce funds that could be used for several projects and services to improve and run the Bear Lake State Park, the Parks would appreciate the support of the Commissioners and the Regional Commission board to encourage those who redistribute that money, to see that those funds stay locally and are reinvested in the Bear Lake State Park.    
Reservations will also be a new program on the day use beach areas, which will eliminate a lot of banking issues as this will be pre-paid. It will also save time getting people into the Park and off the county road to prevent traffic backup. As with most new programs there may be some issues with implementation of this new program, but the benefits should outweigh the drawbacks.
Andrew Stokes Idaho Parks Ranger- update
Ranger Stokes updated the board on projects at the Park.

The mission of the Idaho department of Parks and recreation is to “Improve the Quality of life in Idaho through outdoor recreation and resource stewardship.”
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Idaho Bear Lake State Park Projects 2019-2021  
Revamped the Group Camp 300

· 2019/2020 New Restroom project, Parking lot, added some 3-rail fence, new tables & fire rings
East Beach day use upgrades, 2019/2020
· New Restroom & Landscaping around it
· New road from kiosk to day use
· With leftover asphalt from the road, Idaho Materials refurbished the area around the Kiosk, and improved the entrance area.
North Beach Upgrades,2020/2021

· West Ramp Dock- Epic recreation removed old dock, and HDB Marina out of Coeur-d’Alene installed new dock.  
· East ramp Docks- 4 sections of wooden docks donated by Fish and Game.
· Turning lane for traffic Improvement entering the park
Chokecherry Beach
· Parking lot 
2021 & Beyond projects
East Beach campground

· Campground electrical upgrade

· Culinary water upgrade
Chokecherry Beach

· Infrastructure- Kiosk, Restrooms and Asphalt  
West Beach
· Day-Use park
State Auditor’s Fraud Risk Assessment
The Regional Commission falls in the Moderate risk level. There are a few things that will be worked on for next year that will lower the risk level, including a policies and procedures manual. This manual is not ready for review tonight but will be brought to the board for review in the coming months.
· Brad Jensen motioned to approve the signing of the Utah State Auditor’s Fraud Risk Assessment
 Ken Brown seconded the motion, motion carried.
Election of Officers  

A unanimous decision was made to suspend the election rules and install Commissioner Brad Jensen as Chairman rotating from Utah to an Idaho representative for this upcoming year.
With Commissioner Sim Weston as Vice Chairman and install Mayor Burdette Weston as secretary/treasurer. 
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· Ken Brown made a motion to suspend election rules and install Commissioner Brad Jensen as board Chairman and Commissioner Sim Weston as Vice Chairman with Burdette Weston as secretary. 
Dan Fisher seconded the motion. Motion carried.
Staff Report
Mitch Poulsen reviewed the construction drawings for the improvements at the U-DOT rest area on the South Side of the lake with the board. Which will include a new larger bathroom facility with enhanced parking and include walking paths to the lake and designated bike path area so that the future bike path will connect seamlessly in that area. 

Mitch wrote a grant request for Rich County and was granted $70 thousand from the TRT funds. This money will be applied to construction design for the pedestrian pathways at the top of the summit, around the overlook area. More fund request will be applied for through Parks & Recreation’s Trails program funds and the Governor’s Office of Outdoor Recreation for construction. Construction would be at lest a year out. 
A planning meeting with the Forest Service has been scheduled for the 19th of February 17, 2021.
Approval of Minutes
 The minutes were reviewed and approved. 

· Ken Brown made a motion to approve the minutes of the October meeting. 
Minutes signed for November and December meetings indicating those meetings were canceled.
Dan Fisher seconded the motion, motion carried.
Bills, Payroll
The bills and payroll for the Bear Lake Regional Commission were reviewed, a motion was made to approve them. 
·  Dan Fisher made a motion to accept and approve payment of the January 2021 bills and payroll for the Bear Lake Regional Commission. 
Brad Jensen seconded the motion, motion carried. 
Adjourn

With no further business, the meeting ended at 8:33 p.m.
· Ken Brown motioned to adjourn the meeting of the Bear Lake Regional Commission 
Brad Jensen seconded the motion, motion carried.
Minutes Approved:
______________________________                                                      _______________________

Chairman   






Date
